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Executive summary 

The reform of European Governance has been a Commission priority for nearly eight years 
now. The European Commission’s 2001 White Paper on European governance addressed this 
challenging reality. The Commission went beyond simple acknowledgement, committing the 
EU to engaging more with regional and local governments, and beyond those formal structures 
with the wider civil society. This engagement was not to be a one-way street, where participants 
were approached simply in terms of implementing European policies which had already been 
decided. The Commission sought ways of involving this wider governance reality in defining 
targets, elaborating policies, and actually putting them into practice. 

The 27 Member States each developed their National Strategic Reference Frameworks (NRSF), 
a detailed statement of their development goals within the European context of developing 
sustainable, successful and modern economies – the Lisbon Agenda. Partnership and 
participation form an essential part of this development process. 

This study offers an informed snapshot of how this quest for greater partnership is working out 
on the ground in the EU’s second largest budgetary area – Cohesion and Structural Funds 
during the current 2007-2013 programming period. 

It looks at what governance means in the context of our early twenty-first century before going 
on to examine developments on the ground through case studies of 5 Member States: Austria, 
Denmark, Italy, Latvia and Romania.  

These two building blocks, one more theoretical, the other more practical, provide the 
foundation for a synthesis of the report and its recommendations. 

The challenge of governance and partnership 

Over the last twenty or so years the term ‘governance’ has become a frequent, even a prominent 
one across a many of our societies and a range of disciplines including political science, 
economics, sociology and public administration. 

Generally speaking the term ‘governance’ refers to processes, structures, rules, norms and 
values by means of which collective activities can be steered and coordinated(1). As such, 
governance describes a new model of coordination between different actors: governments, 
parliaments, official consultative structures, public agencies, private deliverers, academia, 
research institutes, the media, representative bodies such as the social partners, and a range of 
Non-Governmental Organisations (NGOs), some of which are highly structured while others are 
looser campaigning bodies. All participate in a complex kaleidoscope of decision making and 
policy implementation. Decision-making is thus no longer dominated by administrative 
hierarchy but by complex relations between these actors. Cooperation between such actors can 
be realized through vertical and horizontal networks and involves the state, but also civil society 
(economic and social actors, community-based institutions and unstructured groups, the media 
etc) at the local, regional, national and global levels. 

                                                 

(1) Hamedinger A., Frey O. Dangschat J., . Breitfuss A. (Eds.) 2008: “ Strategieorientierte Planung im kooperativen Staat, ISBN: 978-3-
531-14587-7 
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The integrated approach, as defined by the Community Strategic Guidelines 2007-2013 calls 
for the integration of growth strategies at European, regional and local levels, taking account of 
regional specificities and based on reinforced multi-level governance. Such an approach should 
ensure that each sector is developed not in isolation but in the context of a coherent vision for 
the socio-economic development of Member States’ territories. This calls for a deeper 
integration of public policies with territorial impact, in particular with regard to the economic, 
social and environmental sphere. 

The partnership principle has become one of the key principles of EU chesion prescribing 
multi-tier (sub-national, national, supranational) and multi-actor (local/regional authorities, 
private/civil organisations) participation of partners in cohesion policy-making, implementation, 
monitoring and evaluation. In the design of the financial and operational framework of regional 
policy for the period 2007 to 2013, the partnership principle has again gained in importance and 
also now includes civil society organisations, environmental partners, non-governmental 
organisations (NGOs), and bodies promoting gender equality(2). In this respect, the partnership 
principle highlights aspects of both vertical and horizontal integration.  

Some common themes in NSRF drafting across the EU 27 

In practice, the implementation of EU Structural and Cohesion Funds provides several 
challenges to the participating actors. These conditions have given rise to a shared management 
system, between the European, national, regional and local levels: in short, a system of multi-
level governance which, however, varies between Member States and also between regions 
within a Member State. National governments and sub-national actors have different degrees of 
participation in decision-making and power.  

A number of common themes emerge across the EU 27 in terms of how the NSRFs were drafted 
and developed. 

One common thread is that the NSRF preparation process did not take place in a planning or 
political vacuum. The process usually took place within a wider framework of national 
development, or national reform, planning. Whether the different planning processes were 
carried out simultaneously or consecutively, they drew on the same data, involved similar, if not 
identical, partnerships, and were directed towards achieving common goals. 

Such a process would have perhaps been expected more in the longer-standing Member States, 
where the relative importance of EU funding is less important. It was in fact common across all 
Member States to a greater or lesser degree. 

In a very real sense this can be seen as a positive evolution of European governance, where 
European and national strategic development priorities are jointly defined, articulated and 
pursued by largely similar groups of stakeholders. 

The national Ministries of Finance, or executive agencies dependent on those ministries, were 
normally the key national administrations supporting, coordinating and sometimes controlling 
the drafting process. 

                                                 

(2) See Article 11 of the Council Regulation (EC) No 1083/2006.  
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These central ministries with their control of the important political levers of expenditure are 
not usually renowned for their willingness to share their powers in partnership structures – at 
least not in administrative folklore. 

A first common element of the partnership approach was the creation of inter-ministerial 
working groups or structures bringing together officials from finance ministries with their 
counterparts from line ministries (those responsible for the execution and implementation of 
programmes).  

There is real evidence of a structured dialogue between high and middle level officials from 
different ministries in the preparation of the NSRFs. Several Member States created formal 
committees for this purpose, while others preferred less formal working groups. In some 
instances these bodies were chaired by senior political figures, including Prime Ministers. 

A second common element is an engagement in dialogue between central government and other 
governmental tiers, regional and local, about goals, content, resources and even methods. 
Although there were wide variations in this dialogue between the 27 Member States, its 
existence was common. 

Where regional entities exist (most obviously in the more federal Member States) there was a 
clear tendency towards a real phased dialogue with those administrations. These real dialogues 
were most often two-way, and took place over a period of time. In such cases the central 
administration held early consultations with regional bodies, then produced an early draft of the 
NSRF (sometimes with regional representatives participating in the drafting process). 

This draft, or these drafts, were then re-submitted to consultative meetings involving both the 
central and regional administrations, and a consensus was reached where possible. In certain 
cases provision was made for an arbitration procedure where proposals not accepted by the 
central administration could be reconsidered. 

In states where regional administrations do not exist, consultations were carried out with local 
authorities, most often by means of a dialogue with national associations of county councils, 
city and town authorities, and communes. While these consultations tended towards a more 
classical “top-down” model, there were significant exchanges and amendments were 
nonetheless possible within them. 

A pattern of consultation and dialogue with the social partners, the main employer and union 
federations, is also common across most Member States. This sometimes took place through the 
involvement of formal consultative mechanisms such as Economic and Social Committees, 
Chambers of Commerce and Industry, etc., sometimes through the direct participation of the 
federations at national and regional level, and quite frequently through a mixture of both 
approaches. 

There is also clear evidence of a real desire by central administrations to reach out to other Non-
Governmental Organisations (NGOs) as civil society stakeholders. In certain specific 
programme areas including issues of gender equality or equality for persons with disabilities, 
environmental concerns, and ethnic minority considerations, the selection of NGOs was 
relatively straightforward. In other, more horizontal or multi-sectoral areas, the choice of NGOs 
was occasionally more difficult. Which NGOs do you invite to participate in general regional 
development discussions? Which NGOs does one exclude? 
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The involvement of smaller NGOs also poses some technical problems when it comes to 
expanding the civil society partnerships in cohesion policy. The cohesion process is necessarily 
lengthy, and its documentation often significant. Local or ad-hoc NGOs often lack the resources 
in terms of personnel and infrastructure to analyse and process documentation, and even to have 
a continuity of representation in the instances where they participate (different voluntary 
representatives attending meetings). This can lead some official bodies to look critically at the 
return on their time invested in partnership dialogues with smaller NGOs. 

Structural and cultural differences 

Our research also demonstrated that the many common partnership aspects to be found across 
all 27 Member States must be balanced with important structural and cultural differences. 

Structural differences refer both to the overall economic situation and political systems. In the 
more developed economies there tends to be less acute need for major infrastructural 
development projects, whereas in some of the newer Member States considerable emphasis has 
been placed on the development of various elements of physical infrastructure. 

Similar differences of emphasis are to be found when it comes to what is generically referred to 
as ‘capacity building’. In some of the newer Member States experiences drawn from pre-
accession programmes has highlighted shortcomings in national, and more particularly in 
regional/local, administrations in terms of their abilities to develop, propose and implement 
programmes. These countries thus allocate a certain degree of priority to the development and 
training of officials at various levels of government. 

Different political systems also have a significant impact on the structure, content and depth of 
partnership processes when it comes to preparing, elaborating and most probably implementing 
Cohesion policy. The reader should, however, bear in mind that this note was prepared at the 
beginning of the 2007-2013 programming period which means that comments concerning 
programme implementation must be based on the expressed aspirations of the various 
authorities rather than on observed practices. 

The importance of personal networks in the development and delivery of governance 
partnership should not be overlooked. Although such networks are clearly more pivotal in the 
smaller Member States, they also have a role to play in the larger ones. Where the president of a 
union federation, or of an association of local authorities, has considerable experience in dealing 
with national officials and ministers they can expect to influence the decision-making process. 
A difficulty in terms of a note such as this one is that it is virtually impossible to analyse, much 
less quantify, the impact of such – essentially informal – networks. 

A structured role for universities and other institutes of tertiary or technological education is a 
variant which is only explicitly provided for, at least at the national level, in some Member 
States. This may be a weakness when it comes to policies which are supposed to drive the 
Lisbon Agenda of innovation. 

The use of outside experts in facilitating the NRSF process, in terms of both content and 
procedures, is only explicitly mentioned in a few Member States. Where it is referred to, little 
detail is provided as to the nature, the functions and terms of reference of such experts. Some 
Member States included the European Commission in the preparation of their NSRF. While all 
had some degree of negotiation with the Commission, others specifically submitted their draft 
document for consideration. In some Member States Commission officials were effectively full 
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participants in the drafting process, in others they could be seen to have discharged what was 
primarily an observer’s role, and in still others there is no specific reference to their 
participation. 

Case study illustrations 

The five case studies – Austria, Denmark, Italy, Latvia and Romania – all illustrate these 
similarities, differences and challenges in one or the other way. 

Cohesion policy 
objectives (2007-2013) 

Country 
Area 

(in 1000 
square 

kilometres) 

Population 
(2007, in 
million) 

State 
Structure  

(according to 
ESPON Project 

3.2) 

GDP per 
inhabitant 

in PPS, 
2006,  

EU27 = 100 

NSRF 2007-
2013, total 

funds 
(2007 prices, in 

1000 EUR) 
Conver-
gence 

Regional 
Compet. & 

Employment 
Austria 83.9 8.3 Federal 128 1 461 PO R 

Denmark 43.1 5.4 Decentralised 
unitary 126 613 - R 

Italy 301.3 59.6 Regionalised 
unitary 103 28 812 C, PO PI, R 

Latvia 64.6 2.3 Decentralised 
unitary 39 4 620 CF, C - 

Romania 238.4 21.6 Centralised 
unitary 54 19 668 CF, C - 

PO = Phasing out; PI = Phasing in; R = Regional Competitiveness & Employment, 
CF = Cohesion Fund, C = Convergence  

The Austrian NSRF process reflects both this federal reality, and a long-established pattern of 
consultations and partnership. The NSRF was drafted at the Federal level with the Austrian 
Conference on Spatial Planning (ÖROK), itself a tripartite federal-regional-municipal entity, 
providing the consultative platform. In addition to the various governmental actors, the social 
partners and some NGOs were involved in the elaboration process, at least through their 
representative federations. The process involved outside experts, and the draft framework was 
submitted to the European Commission for consideration. The Austrian example demonstrates a 
smoothly operating, established system of partnership and consultation with a relatively high 
level of experience and expertise disseminated throughout. There are concerns about its 
complexity, resistance to change, and the absence of a ‘think tank’ capacity to underpin some 
reflections. 

Denmark is a unitary state where the essence of governmental authority is vested in the 
national authorities (government and parliament). The elaboration of the Danish NSRF took 
place in the context of significant reform of Danish internal government structures. The number 
of municipalities was reduced from 271 to 98, and the former 13 county administrations have 
been integrated into five new regional authorities. As with the Austrian case, EU funding is but 
one element in the overall Danish development strategy. The central agency in the elaboration 
process was the Danish Enterprise and Construction Authority DEACA/EBST, a state agency 
which is a department of the Ministry of Economic and Business Affairs. The NSRF was 
published in November 2006 following extensive consultations with the local and regional 
bodies, social partners and other NGOs. The resulting draft was then considered by Regional 
Growth Fora, new partnership bodies which bring together local and regional stakeholders from 
government, public authorities, educational and training bodies, and form part of an elaborate 
structure under the newly-created Danish Growth Council, a 19-member body appointed by the 
Minister for Economy and Business Affairs. There was therefore a broadly-drawn partnership 
system. The objectives were, however, fixed by the national government. Emphasis has been 
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placed on the facilitation of greater labour force participation from, for example, people with 
disabilities or women from within existing migrant communities. 

The Italian NSRF results from a consultative process which began in 2005 with the production 
of three (national, regional and Mezzogiorno (3)) preliminary documents. Throughout 2006 
these documents formed the basis of widespread consultations between the three administrative 
levels and the social partners. The Italian NSRF lays considerable emphasis on the involvement 
of the social partners and other NGOs. This goes beyond the policy phase to apply to decision 
making on selection of specific priorities within OPs, their implementation, monitoring and 
coordination. The partnership approach was first formally introduced into Italian programmes 
during the 2000-2006 period. Partnership in planning the 2007-2013 policies and operations 
grew from the experience of the previous period. There is a general feeling that the partnership 
process works well at the strategic planning level, but can be less effective when it comes to 
deciding on actual programmes. The capacities of different NGOs varies widely. Some have the 
necessary structures and staff, while others lack the resources to fully participate. This leads 
some public authority actors to remark on the relatively small returns they receive in terms of 
input when compared to the consultation efforts they make. 

Latvia is a relatively centralised parliamentary democracy, divided into 5 planning regions with 
556 local authorities. A structured approach to partnership in governance can be said to have 
emerged 2004-2007 through the preparation of Latvia’s Single Programming Document (SPD). 
The Ministry of Finance was the pivotal authority, working with other ministries and regional 
bodies in small task-driven working groups. The results of these groups were then circulated for 
wider consultation with other bodies, development agencies, local authorities, social partners 
and NGOs. The Latvian partnership experience has been largely positive. Many participants 
welcome the opportunities to participate in the identification of priorities and the planning and 
execution of programmes. The reverse side of the coin is the more complex decision making 
process which has evolved with its administrative expenses and higher demands placed on often 
poorly resourced and structured NGOs. 

Romania is essentially a centralised parliamentary democracy. The country is divided into 41 
counties and the city of Bucharest. Regions are used for planning and statistical purposes but 
have no administrative function. The Ministry of Economy and Finance drafted the National 
Development and Single Action Plans in 2005. Partnership was already practiced in the 
Monitoring Committees of pre-accession programmes. These formed the basis for the 
development, by the same ministry, of the Romanian NSRF which was published in May 2007. 
It focuses on three main priorities developing the country’s infrastructures to European 
standards, improving the capacity of the labour force, and building Romania’s administrative 
capacity. The government is well aware of the desirability of partnership structures. A Working 
Group has been established at the initiative of the Prime Minister, involving all the responsible 
structures for the management of the Structural Instruments and including civil society, 
universities, research institutes, mass-media and social partners. It developed an Action Plan in 
August 2006 which has been incorporated into the NSRF. Partnership in governance has 
generally been encouraged and facilitated by the Romanian authorities, but the capacity of civil 
society to respond to opportunities remains limited. 

                                                 

(3) The Mezzogiorno – commonly defined as the economically underdeveloped Southern part of Italy – comprises the regions Abruzzo, 
Molise, Campania, Basilicata, Puglia, Calabria, Sicilia e Sardegna. 
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Conclusions on governance and partnership in the 2007-2013 period 

Governance relations between the European Commission and the Member States during the 
NSRF programming (and implementation) are highly formalised. Respective duties are clearly 
laid down in the regulations and concern both the format of consultation as well as who to 
involve in the partnership. The interrelation between the Commission and sub-national 
government levels is strongly dominated by the state structure (federal, centralised, etc) and 
generally depends on the “approval” of the Member States for direct contacts between 
regions/municipalities with the Commission to take place. Member States have made 
considerable efforts to streamline national structures in order to facilitate their coordination and 
communication with the Commission.  

The NSRFs have different “functions” in the Member States and are also influenced by the 
respective state structure. They can either give guidelines or enable governance relations with 
sub-national levels, or they can pre-define such relations in a more detailed way. New Member 
States have often experimented with “informal working groups” enabling the integration of a 
wide range of actors. In principle, this inclusive approach is also envisaged for the OP 
implementation, although little practical evidence is so far available. Interestingly a few 
Member States have begun to re-formalise such an inclusive bottom-up approach by favouring 
the establishment of relatively powerful and autonomous coordination structures, which have 
either the form of “dialogue platforms” or, increasingly, are entrusted with more decision-
making and financial autonomy. The establishment of such structures represents strong 
commitments for the implementation of the OPs.  

The inclusion of the local levels strongly depends on the “occasions” provided for this (by 
Member States). This is usually “formally achieved” in most Member States through their 
involvement during the consultation phase and the involvement of representatives of local 
authority associations, although the degree of active participation is not always easy to 
determine. This situation is, however, different in those cases where municipalities (in particular 
cities) have a clear role in the implementation of a specific part of an OP. Some Member States 
provide effective methods for the ongoing involvement of interested local stakeholders during 
programme implementation. Again, the provision of appropriate structures (forums, dialogue 
platforms etc.) manifests the strongest commitment and the most advanced form of integration. 

Governance and partnership are sometimes treated as formal requirements that are respected by 
the Member States primarily during programme planning (via consultations), but are seen as 
major administrative burdens during programme implementation. The main hurdles refer to the 
administrative burden; the complexity of the processes, the lack of resources and capacity. 
Moreover, the added value is not always apparent to stakeholders, in particular to those in 
public administrations who have worked to include not-for-profit organisations. 

The countries’ social and political culture, the experience from previous Structural Fund 
programmes, the openness towards participatory process are important preconditions for a 
successful approach to governance and partnership. However, in the case of the new Member 
States the general reforms have created opportunities for very innovative practices. Generally, 
the existence of informal networks, which allow for slow administrative procedures to be 
bypassed, seems to be an important complementary factor that can positively influence the 
system. The permeability of the governance levels (stakeholders from different administrative 
levels being accustomed to negotiate directly with higher administrative levels) can be another 
positive influence. The institutionalisation of governance and partnership arrangements is a new 
trend, that is currently followed by some Member States. The shifting of governance capacities 
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to lower territorial units, with the aim of co-financing intermediary institutions, improving 
know-how transfer and strengthening regional governance has shown itself to be effective.  

Observations and recommendations 

The general observation is that the concept of partnership in governance has been recognised, 
accepted and assimilated into Regional policy planning and preparation across all 27 Member 
States of the European Union. The exact nature and forms of that partnership vary between 
Member States in function of a number of criteria. 

Our recommendations as to how partnership in governance can be developed, expanded and 
made both more efficient and effective are divided across the three main policy phases: policy 
development, policy implementation, and policy learning or evaluation. 

During the policy development phase care needs to be taken not to “overload” policies with 
multiple objectives. Where too many objectives, however desirable they may be, are included, 
the risk of such objectives merely appearing in official documents grows. 

Information exchange is not only required between different ‘levels’ of actors involved in 
Regional policies but also between different ‘types of actors’. In particular an interlinking of 
‘visionaries’, ‘strategists’ and ‘implementers’ is required at both Member State and EU levels.  

European programming has, of necessity, developed what can be termed its own meta-language. 
While this terminology facilitates the task of programmers and officials, it can act as an obstacle 
to the greater involvement of representatives of civil society. Consideration needs to be given to 
allocating certain minimal resources towards facilitating this civil society engagement. 

The European Commission is explicitly asked to commit itself more during programme 
planning and implementation to truly open-ended participatory processes where the actual 
outcome really remains open. 

When it comes to policy implementation, the partnership principle tends to be applied more 
narrowly. However, the actual composition of a partnership does not only have a quantitative 
dimension but should be selective in the sense of integrating qualified actors.  

Involved institutions and implementing bodies need to establish communication interfaces for 
dealing with the ‘outside world’. Such interfaces can be information-events; exchanges of 
information with other structures, informal exchange outside the normal managing structures 
(i.e. Monitoring Committee).  

Improvements could be achieved through a strategic ‘follow-up’ at European level. Such an 
accompanying model would require a format for reflection. The European Institutions would 
have to allow open-ended participatory processes in which an open dialogue on ‘difficulties’ is 
possible, and in which it is not necessary to be euphemistic about the achievements of 
Programme implementation.  

Institutionalised tools need to be developed to facilitate the horizontal and vertical approaches. 
Such tools can be platforms (e.g. regional management, round tables, etc) which facilitate 
networking across sectors, political and administrative levels.  

It is not proposed to further develop ‘minimum requirements’ of partnership but rather to 
support involved bodies effectively in setting-up qualitative partnership structures in terms of 
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parallel accompanying workshop formats, seminars and information events, which imply a 
permanent exchange between actors involved in regional policy. 

Partnership has more than the actual ‘quantitative dimension’ (in terms of number of partners 
involved). It also has a very strong ‘qualitative dimension’. In specific cases, a stronger 
selection of ‘qualified partners’ which have the human, financial and logistical resources and 
capabilities to commit themselves to the partnership process needs to be exploited. 

The creation and implementation of instruments such as the European Grouping of Territorial 
Cooperation is seen as an innovative attempt to provide facilitation at the institutional level and 
could form the basis for an easier implementation of programmes and projects particularly in 
territorial cooperation. 

Although formally included in ERDF and ESF Programmes the effective commitment of the 
socio-economic partners to programmes has to be particularly supported.  

Regional policies are becoming increasingly complex, and are almost incomprehensible unless 
transmitted via a qualified, and appropriate media. Interfaces with the outside world have to be 
created at different level of policy implementation. 

Policy learning from the evaluation phase remains under-exploited. In certain circumstances it 
may fall victim to the administrative and time pressures inherent in programme completion – 
those busy with implementing and completing programmes often lack the time and the 
resources to distil out, much less disseminate, best practices and valuable lessons. Such policy 
learning operations are, however, vital when it comes to capacity building in sectors or regions 
where it is required. There is a lack of opportunities and structures for reflection. 

Developing a more comprehensive approach both to cover the entire programme cycle and to 
involve additional and new representatives of civil society will require additional effort and 
resources. 

Policy learning and evaluation has become an ‘ongoing’ task in the current programming 
period. Specific platforms should be designed for more frequent reflection on the content of 
programmes and strategies.  

Reflection on regional policy should not become an ‘additional task’ but should be embedded in 
a creative way in already existing events and meetings, thus helping to give them substance. 

Policy learning and capacity building requires the establishment and institutionalisation of a 
guiding process that runs parallel to the SF implementation process and includes all partners. In 
this process mutual learning should be encouraged and stimulated through the exchange of 
experiences in frequent meetings of the partners. 

Structured policy learning should be shifted from the responsibility of the single Member States 
and OPs to the responsibility of the transnational EU level. This can be realised in form of 
network programmes (eg INTERACT for territorial cooperation; URBACT) which create 
know-how on difficulties in programme implementation, provide synergies for related 
programmes and avoid re-inventing the wheel.  

The collection, critical analysis and targeted dissemination of good practices can be used as an 
instrument for policy learning. 
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